****DRAFT UNAPPROVED MINUTES****
HARWICH TOWN COUNCIL

Guildhall, Church Street, Harwich CO12 3DS

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING OF 
HARWICH TOWN COUNCIL

HELD AT LONG MEADOWS COMMUNITY CENTRE, DOVERCOURT

on
TUESDAY 8th APRIL 2014 at 7.00pm
Present: 
Cllrs Calver, Day, Flavell, Fowler, I Henderson, J Henderson, King, Morrison, Nicholson, C Powell, F Powell, Thompson, Thurlow and Todd


Clerk:
Mrs Lucy Ballard
 

Chairman:
Cllr D McLeod


Also present:
2 members of the public, no members of the press, Acting Inspector Paul Gale and Cllr J Hawkins (TDC Councillor for Harwich)
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Cllr Brown
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
RESOLVED:  that the minutes of the Annual Parish meeting held on 16th April 2013 
(previously circulated) be approved, and signed by the Chairman as a true record. 
POLICE BRIEFING

Local Neighbourhood Policing Sargent, Acting Inspector Paul Gale, gave a brief update of policing issues affecting the town.  He mentioned the Part Night Street Lighting (PNSL), and provided assurances that Inspector Chris Willis was monitoring the impact of this carefully so as to identify if crime levels changed as a result.  He referred to when the pilot PNSL scheme occurred in Maldon it actually led to a decrease in crime, which he stressed could be a number of factors including that the would-be criminals also had trouble seeing in the dark.  He referred to 2012 and 2013 being difficult years, in terms of financial cuts and redeployments of resources to other areas.  Crime did increase, but they are striving to keep it down.  He provided a couple of examples of successes including a local businessman awaiting sentencing, as well as the allotment burglaries, which have led to arrests.  The force are striving for more resources – staffing, vehicles etc. and they have embarked on another ‘Evolve’ process, through which they are hoping for more resources. Went to first stage of ‘Reform’ on 1st March 2012, then had ‘Reform’ part 2.  Now going through the 3rd stage – ‘Evolve’.  Government have imposed more cuts in 2014 so they have to be more inventive about how to deploy resources.  He asked if there were any concerns from members of the public or council.
Mr Serjeant apologised for the lack of members of the public in attendance.  Cllr McLeod commented that it was a good sign.  Mr Sargent stated he receives regular crime figures and noted that during a period in March 2014, Harwich experienced a higher burglary rate than Clacton, and asked why.  Acting Inspector Gale referred to two types of burglary, dwelling and other.  He confirmed 13 offences during this period and that there was a ‘Tasking and Action’ group which meets to discuss how to tackle them.  They have ideas who the offenders are and are working on how to tackle them.

Cllr Ivan Henderson mentioned he had contacted Essex County Council (ECC) about the lights and thought they should all remain on, after midnight, in the town and along Kingsway, due to this area meeting the required criteria, but had since learned that there are no lights on in Kingsway on the night of a recent burglary in the town centre.

Acting Inspector Gale confirmed that Church Street in Harwich had been requested due to the late night trade but wasn’t aware they weren’t remaining on in the town.  He said that in the case of an incident/emergency, they have the power to request lights get put on in a particular area within 24 hours.
Cllr Ivan Henderson quoted the criteria for the lights remaining on (in areas of Publicly funded CCTV and high risk areas where banks/jewellers are).  ECC should be asked why they are not currently lit beyond midnight in the town, and asked if the Police could also contact them to ask why they aren’t on also.

Cllr Flavell referred to a letter in the paper from a Harwich resident, who raised concerns over the littering etc. and likened Church Street to a war zone.  Acting Inspector Gale said he was not aware of any increase in crime/antisocial behaviour in that area recently.

QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
Mr Serjeant of Highfield Avenue asked members what arrangements or plans there are for tidying up the town prior to the cruise ship arrival at the end of April and referred to a paper article.  He asked if the council had any plans to implement action.  Cllr I Henderson said it would be advertised in this weekend’s paper.  He confirmed a joint initiative between Tendring District Council (TDC) and Harwich Town Council (HTC) for a clean up day on Saturday 26th April starting at 10am from Dovercourt station.  It is intended to be completed explicitly prior to the arrival of the first cruise boat on 28th April.  He went on to confirm that TDC will be providing resources from their Open Spaces team and the Probation Service etc.  They’ve had consultations with the voluntary sector who have requested Harwich has a pre-season clean up.  HTC are leading it with their cooperation.  He said it’s about civic pride, and doing what we can with the little resources we have.  He said we are hoping to make the town look better.  Every lamppost in the town centre will support 2 hanging baskets , there has been additional signage (tourist poster), and flower pots outside the station.  Many signs have new black posts, and there are new black railings around the traffic lights.  We are one of the cheapest ports for crews to visit and as such felt Harwich would benefit from the additional footfall.  He further mentioned that efforts are being made to encourage retailers to take Euros.  He confirmed that the Dovercourt Theatre Group (DTG) come and meet passengers, in costume, and The Harwich Society provide tours.  It’s about bringing the voluntary sector together with HTC doing everything they can for the town.  He hoped the article in the press will encourage people to come out and assist.
Mr Rutson of Highfield Avenue asked his West Central Ward Councillors what they’ve achieved for this ward in the last 12 months.  Cllr Jo Henderson mentioned various issues including tackling the untidy grot spots, including Pound Farm House and the difficulties experienced in pushing through the developments to see the premises attended to; pushing for the demolishment of the former Delfords site, and the various legal implications which were slowing progress; dog mess, the swimming pool refurbishment project, efforts to secure funding to rebuild the skate park; parking issues; and finally the efforts in securing access to the Hill School site.  The other ward councillors confirmed it was a group achievement and they have worked as a team.  Cllr Henderson offered to provide a list of all major issues tackled and achieved thus far.

David Flavell said he agreed with Cllr McLeod that it’s a good sign to see empty seats at the Parish Meeting because he felt that as an active councillor, he is available all year round for residents to raise issues, and that they shouldn’t need to wait until the Parish Meeting to voice their concerns.  He stated that we’ve produced an Annual Report to highlight what the Council are doing and what we’ve achieved.

Cllr Calver mentioned we have 3 members of the public, as we have a district councillor in presence and commended him on his dedication for turning up.

Cllr Powell referred to the Co-op building mentioned in the minutes of the 2013 Annual Parish Meeting.  Cllr Calver said he had taken this up with a member of the Co-op board to ascertain progress and asked if Cllr Hawkins would provide an update.  Cllr Hawkins stressed  there had been alot of concern about the vacancy of the building and the Co-op are continuing to market the premises.  He mentioned there are discussions underway but the economic climate is not good presently, however the Co-op are endeavouring to make it look better and are taking steps to refurbish the hoardings which should be complete by the end of this week.  They are concerned also about the general appearance around the site i.e. the alleyway and are intending to come onsite, at least twice a month during the summer season, and once during winter to deal with general upkeep i.e. weeds in an effort to keep the entire area well maintained.

The Mayor thanked everyone for their attendance and said that he looked forward to next year.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 7.28pm
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